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Where’s My Newsletter?!
by: Tom Giffen, WMC Membership Chair

Missed getting the last edition of the 
NNE Newsletter in your mailbox?  Won-
dering why it never showed up? Perhaps 
you didn’t respond to the notification 
that mentioned you need to “opt in” to 
the new mailing list to receive a printed 
copy of the newsletter. Or maybe you 
chose to receive a printed copy and now 
would rather just have access to the 
newsletter online?  Don’t worry, you’re 
not too late and the fix is easy! 

The procedure to change chapter news-
letter delivery preference simply in-
volves a few clicks (or taps) at:

www.bmwcca.org

Once there and logged in, click on the 
“Manage Account” tab at the very top of 
the page, and from the following page, 
select the “Email Preferences & Demo-
graphics” button on the left side. There, 
you’ll see a number of options to select 
from. Choose your desired preference. 
You’ll find the selection for newsletter 
delivery at the top of the list. 

Should you have trouble logging in, 
you’ll find help on the right side of the 
log in page.

A limited number of printed back cop-
ies of this newsletter may be available 
(while supplies last). Contact your chap-
ter staff for more information on how to 
get one.  See the back page for contact 
details.

At Bavarian Autosport’s Show & Shine 2017   |  image:  Martin Callahan, WMC
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UltimateBimmerServices.com

“A high level of experience, lower
cost, and personal attention set

Ultimate Bimmer Services apart.”

Service Diagnosis Repair
234 Amherst St.
Nashua, NH 03063

CALL 603-598-2886
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Hello GMC Members!
by:  Peter Ohlweiler, GMC President

First I want to thank the White Mountain 
Chapter for all their help with putting 
together the Northern New England Area 
Newsletter for all three Chapters in our 
region. The newsletter is an important 
part of keeping the Chapter informed with 
pertinent information about things going 
on within the Chapter and publishing 
informative content for our readers. With 
this said, I too would like to reach out to 
all our members and ask that if you have 
an article that you would like to put in the 
Newsletter, please submit it to the Green 
Mountain Chapter email address at: 

vtbmwcca.info@gmail .com

We would love to hear from you with any 
article of interest.

Since this is my fi rst letter to our mem-
bers I would like to thank Pam Loeb (our 
Chapter secretary) and Stewart “Doc” 
Loeb (our Vice President) for all their help 
in the eff ort to keep the Green Mountain 
Chapter alive. To bring everyone up to 
date on what has transpired over the past 
year, here is what went on. After our pre-
vious President and Vice President had 
some medical issues, the Club was in lim-
bo for some time. 

It is these moments when the Chapter is 
in need of members to pitch in and give 
us a hand to keep everything running. Un-
fortunately for all of us we had no way of 
communicating with our members as we 
did not have a Newsletter Editor or a Web-
master. Pam was instrumental in keeping 
a line of communication open with BMW 
CCA National so as not to lose our status 
as a Chapter. As George’s rehab was going 
to be longer than he had hoped, he decid-
ed that it would be best to step aside and 
concentrate on his health. 

Stew, on the other hand, was going 
through his own rehab and was facing 
a longer time period than anticipated, 
but graciously decided to keep on as our 
Vice President. With both Pam and Stew’s 
continued dedication to the Green Moun-
tain Chapter they reached out to all of us 
to put a Board together so that National 
would not pull our status. Talking with 
my brother, Pam and Stew, I decided that 

I would come on board (as long as I knew 
that Pam and Stew were in) and throw my 
hat into the ring for the position of Presi-
dent. Then we heard from Walter McNally 
who off ered his hand in fi lling the position 
of Treasurer. We then went to National to 
present to them that the Green Mountain 
Chapter had put together a new Board and 
we were ready to move forward and keep 
our Chapter alive and well. 

With much work ahead of us for the up-
coming 2017 season we got together to 
make our plan of attack. We began the 
season with a Street Survival School that 
was held in Rutland at the Diamond Run 
Mall. Followed by a Dust Off  and Detail held 
at The Automaster Dealership in Burling-
ton. Then came the Friday Evening Drive
to the Cookie Love Ice Cream Stand. This 
evening drive was put together by GMC 
Club member Jack Himmelsbach who con-
tacted us with his idea. Thank you Jack for 
stepping up and creating a fun evening for 
all involved. Everyone had a great time. 

In the middle of all of this we continued 
to plan our biggest event of the year Ok-
toberFAST. To the credit of our Board. The 
support by BMW CCA National Director, 
Frank Patek and our North Atlantic Re-
gion VP, Lou Ann Shirk, was huge and not 
to mention all of the Club members from 
around New England who participated 
and showed off  their beautiful automo-
biles on the 30th of September in Stowe, 
Vermont. 

I would also like to thank the President of 
BMW CCA National, Steve Johnson, who 
joined us for the weekend. Steve coming in 
all the way from his home in Maui! Oh yes, 
let’s not forget Frank Patek’s mom also 
joined us for the weekend. What also made 
this OktoberFAST a great success was that 
the Stowe Rotary had asked us to join their 
Octoberfest Festival for the weekend. So, 
many thanks to everyone that joined us for 
the weekend and congratulations to all of 
those that brought home a trophy for their 
beautiful automobiles.

As we move towards the end of the 2017 

CONTINUES ON 4 ►
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International Motor Racing Research Center  
Honors Mario Andretti
by:  Peter Ohlweiler, GMC President

On March 31st I had the pleasure of join-
ing a select group of people at a dinner to 
honor Mario Andretti. The dinner was held 
at the Corning Glass Museum in Corning, 
NY, with industry leaders to join the Inter-
national Motor Racing Research Center’s 
Cameron R. Argetsinger Award honoring 
Mario Andretti. 

In attendance were racing greats such as 
Chip Ganassi, Rick Mears, Dario Franchitti 
and on monitor Roger Penski and many 
others. Joe Sahlen, President of Sahlen’s 

racing also in attendance said that he was 
honored to be at the celebration for Mario.

When I arrived at the event I was walking 
in only to find Mario and the new owner of 
his Lotus 78.

The evening was filled with compliments 
to Mario from racing legends around the 
world.

This is YOUR Chapter and it Needs YOUR Help!
by: Pam Loeb, GMC Secretary

How can it be the middle of October al-
ready? It’s still over 70 degrees most days! 
However, 2017 is closer to the end than the 
beginning.

You may remember that 2017 is the year 
that the Green Mountain chapter almost 
didn’t exist. Our chapter was behind on 
nearly every metric that National charted. 
We’d had a rough couple of previous years, 
and so several of us banded together and 
decided that we didn’t want things to end 
with a fizzle.

We didn’t host many events this year, but 
the ones we did have were great. Begin-
ning with our Dust Off & Detail at The Au-
tomaster, with door prizes donated by Gri-
ot’s Garage. In mid-summer, we went for 
a beautiful scenic drive, planned by Jack 
Himmelsbach, and ending with delicious 
creemees at the Love Shack. We hosted a 
Street Survival School in Rutland where 
eight teen drivers learned valuable safety 
skills, while driving their “daily drives”. 
The chapter joined up with the Stowe 
Rotary and their annual Oktoberfest, and 
held our annual OktoberFAST alongside 
their big tent. It was a big success, with 60 
cars on the show field and an invite from 
the Rotary club to return next year!

Wow! No wonder the year went by like a 
blur. But, the year is not over. Is there in-
terest in a holiday party? Some chapters 
host fantastic parties. Do we want to have 

one? How does Fire & Ice in Middlebury 
sound? This is pure speculation, and 
nothing has been planned. But, no point in 
planning if no one is interested. Reach out 
to us and let us know what you want. This 
is your chapter!

Speaking of your chapter, we are required 
by the National office to hold elections 
every year. Is anyone interested in helping 
to run this club? We have several positions 
that have been vacant for over two years! 
We need a Membership Chair, a Webmas-
ter, and someone to help collect articles 
for this newsletter. We could use new 
officers, as your current Secretary and 
Vice President are exhausted. Maybe we 
need someone to help plan social events, 
and someone to help run Street Survival 
Schools. 

I can’t guarantee there will be as many 
chapter events next year if we don’t have 
help from within the chapter. We were 
really lucky to have Lou Ann Shirk speak 
up for us at the National level, but it’s im-
portant that our membership show some 
initiative now.

If you could offer to share your talents and 
interest in the Green Mountain chapter 
with us, we’d LOVE to have YOU on board. 
Please contact Peter Ohlweiler, the chap-
ter president, at:

vtbmwcca.info@gmail .com

season and look forward to the upcoming 
2018 season I would like to reach out to 
all our members to help make the 2018 
season a continued success by submit-
ting suggestions on what you would like 
the club to hold as an event, or a country 
drive, or a BBQ at someone’s home. We 
are open to all ideas and welcome each 
and every one to join us at a Board meet-
ing, to join in the conversation to bring 
forward a successful 2018 season with the 
Green Mountain Chapter.

In closing, I would also like to reach out to 
all our members to ask if anyone would be 
willing to fill either of our open positions: 
Webmaster and Newsletter Content Co-
ordinator for the newsletter. These posi-
tions have been vacant for some time and 
are desperately in need of filling.   [ With 
the recent consolidation of the newsletter, the 
former GMC Newsletter Editor’s position has 
been replaced by the new Newsletter Content 
Coordinator position, a.k.a. Copy Collection 
Editor, which is a MUCH easier, and FAR less 
time consuming position! -ed. ]

We will be sending out an email in the 
next month or so, for casting your vote 
for Board Members. Anyone who would 
like to throw their name in for a Board 
position is welcome to do so. Any of you 
who would like to volunteer to help out 
planning an event or help with an event, 
know you are always welcome and I en-
courage you to do so. Remember that we 
are always looking to have our younger 
member enthusiasts join us and we en-
courage them to submit ideas as to what 
they would like the club to do. We would 
love for them to volunteer to help out 
with the website especially!

Thank you to all of our members who 
continue to support the Green Mountain 
Chapter and I promise, that if I continue 
on as President for the 2018 season, that 
we will have much better communication 
with our members and be more informa-
tive about events coming up. Once again, 
I would like to thank Pam Loeb, Stew 
Loeb and Walter McNally for all their hard 
work and strong efforts to make this 2017 
season a success.

◄ CONTINUED FROM 3

CONTINUES ON 5 ►
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2017 OktoberFAST
by: Pam Loeb, GMC Secretary

The annual Green Mountain chapter 
OktoberFAST is now just a memory. 
Planning for the event began 
sometime around March, when we 
approached the Stowe (VT) Rotary 
Club about joining them during 
their Oktoberfest celebration. Maybe 
there was room on the events fi eld for a 
German car show that we host annually, 
and call OktoberFAST? The Rotary was 
excited about the prospect, so we marked 
our calendar for September 29 through 
October 1 and set about putting together 
an awesome weekend.

We were fortunate to have Lou Ann Shirk, 
our regional VP, join us in the planning. She 
asked Frank Patek, Executive Director of 
the National, to classify this as a regional 
event. This allowed us to run a lovely 
display ad in several issues of Roundel. The 
National offi  ce also helped us tremendously 
by doing the research and booking of the 
host hotel. Smugglers Notch was a lovely 
facility for our attendees. Their location 
is on the other side of the “notch” (drive 
through it one day to fi nd out how it 
earned this name!) from where our show 

fi eld was, but it’s a gorgeous, twisty ride 
through the autumn leaves.

Friday evening we had 40 people attend 
our Meet & Greet dinner at The Meeting 
House at Smuggs. This was our biggest 
attendance for this event in years! It was 
great to spend the evening getting to know 

fellow Bimmerphiles 
from as far away as 
Hawaii, Ottawa and South 
Carolina. 

We had a surprise for 
the group... Door prizes! 
The reason however was 
unfortunate; the East 
Coast rep. from Griot’s 
Garage was scheduled to 
join us for the weekend, 
but had to remain home 

due to a family emergency. He’d already 
shipped ahead the products he was 
going to use in his demos, so he gave me 
permission to use, or distribute, as we saw 
fi t. Everyone got a ticket as they came in, 
and we had enough goodies to hand out 
fi ve or six sets of products. All the winners 
were VERY happy!

Vermont had a very dry September, 
hardly any rain for 25 days. So, of course 
we woke up Saturday morning to drizzle. 
D’oh! In spite of the soggy morning, 60 

cars joined us at the Mayo Events Field in 
Stowe, alongside the huge tent where the 
Rotary Club was holding their Oktoberfest 
celebrations. The variety of vehicles was 
fantastic. 2002s were parked alongside 
contemporary M cars, two VW Westphalias 
joined our group, and several Porsches 
were there, too. Don’t worry, the majority 
of them were BMWs.

Every car that was registered received a 
welcome bag. I’d like to thank the following 
companies for their generous donations 
to fi ll these bags: BMW CCA Foundation, 
Bimmerworld, BavAuto, Griot’s Garage, 
eEuroparts.com, Switchback Brewing, 
Idletyme Brewing, The Alchemist, 14th Star 
Brewing, Morse Farm Maple Sugarworks, 
DR Colorchip, The Automaster, Vermont 
Teddy Bear Factory, IMSA, goStowe.com 
and anyone else I might have forgotten! 
Many of those same companies also 
donated the merchandise that became our 
Saturday raffl  e items. Ticket sales were 
brisk and I think it’s safe to say the winners 
were pretty happy with their prizes.

Mike Miller was on site for his famous 

It was a great evening and I was 
thrilled to be a part of it. At the 
end of the evening I was able 
to talk to Mario for a while and 
was even able to show him a 
photograph from the 1974 Wat-
kins Glen F1 Grand Prix that my 
friend had taken while he and I 
were walking around early Sat-
urday morning. 

Mario’s friend that evening, 
looked at the photo and said, 
“Hey Mario, do you remem-
ber when your hair was that 
black?” He then was kind 
enough to give me his auto-
graph on the original photo. 
A great evening spent.

 Happy motoring to all.

CONTINUES ON 6 ►

Friday night Meet & Greet at Smuggs was well attended

◄ CONTINUED FROM 4

Sept 29-Oct 1
Mayo Farm Events Field
Weeks Hill Road
Stowe, VT 05672

Green Mountain Chapter is joining with the Stowe Rotary Club for a great event!

Sept. 29 - Oct. 1 • Mayo Farm Events Field

Show & Shine for all German marques 
(BMW, Audi, Porsche, Volkswagen, Mercedes-Benz, MINI)

Tech Talk by Mike Miller

Raffles
Food, Beer & Music in the big 
tent, hosted by the Stowe 
Rotary Club

Info updated on FB:  VT BMW CCA 
Email:  Vtbmwcca.info@gmail.com 
Smugglers Notch Resort:  
Jeffersonville, VT 05464 

Reservations: 800-521-0536
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Best price guarantee n No sales tax

800.535.2002 | BavAuto.com

Genuine BMW

Brands 
you trust.

We Accept All Major Credit Cards

www.KensingtonAutoworks.com

Service and repairS for all MakeS and ModelS

Specializing in BMW & MINI Service

272 South Road • Kensington NH 03833
(at the Junction of route 107 & route 150)

Tel: (603) 394-0081 • Toll Free: (866) 694-0081

Tech Talk Live. The weather had improved 
a bit, so a large group gathered ‘round 
Mike ready to hear his advice on their care 
and maintenance issues. We are fortunate 
to have Mike as our “member-at-large”, so 
if you didn’t get your question answered at 
O’FAST, you can still reach out to him any 
time.

At 2:00, voting ended for the People’s 
Choice awards in various categories. 

Trophies were presented for 1st-3rd place 
for each marque, plus the extra BMW 2002 
category. Best in Show was awarded to 
Cindy Wilson and her beloved Athena.

The day concluded with a scenic drive 
through the autumn foliage. I was busy 
breaking down the tents and tables, so 
couldn’t participate, but I can say it must 
have been a beautiful sight to see all the 
BMWs making their way through the local 
twisties.

While the group events ended at that point, 
there were printed scenic drives provided 
for everyone who was heading home on 
Sunday. We had drives that took you on 
to highways, going northeast, south and 
west. A huge thank you goes out to all who 
helped with this event: Pam and Stew Loeb 
for making the initial contact with the 
Rotary, and for doing the majority of the 
behind-the-scenes work, Pete Ohlweiler, 
Lou Ann Shirk, Frank Patek, Mom Rose, 
Steve Johnson, Len Rayburn, Terry King, 
Mike Miller, Sharna Vitale and anyone else 
I missed. No malice aforethought, just 
fatigue!

Gotta go... -time to start planning for next 
year! 

◄ CONTINUED FROM 5

Peter Ohlweiler and Lonny Shirk,  
winner of ‘02 Class

Peter Ohlweiler and Frank Patek (L), 
3rd place in VW Class (with a rental car!)

Peter Ohlweiler and Cindy Wilson,  
winner of Best In Show (with Athena)

Chapter President Pete Ohlweiler and ?



NORTHERN NEW ENGLAND NEWSLETTER |  2017.4

W H I T E  M O U N T A I N  C H A P T E R  |  7

White Mountain Chapter
of America
BMW Car Club

CHAPTER BOARD

PRESIDENT
David Thibodeau
president@whitemtn-bmwclub.org                        

VICE PRESIDENT
Paul Lillios
vice-president@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

SECRETARY
Roland Beaule
secretary@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

TREASURER
Bruce Bergeron
treasurer@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

CHAPTER STAFF

MEMBERSHIP CHAIR
Tom Giffen
club.membership@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

DRIVING EVENTS COMMITTEE CHAIR
Bruce Bergeron

SOCIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE CHAIR
David Harrison 
 d.harrison@whitemtn-bmwclub.org

MARKETING + SPONSORSHIP DIRECTOR
Paul Lillios
marketing@whitemtn-bmwclub.org

WEBMASTER (ACTING)
Paul Michali
web.master@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

SOCIAL MEDIA COORDINATOR
position open
social-media@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

STAFF PHOTOGRAPHER
Paul Michali

NEWSLETTER STAFF

COPY COLLECTION EDITOR
Pete McDonough
editor@whitemtn-bmwclub.org

PRODUCTION EDITOR
Martin Callahan
mjc.design.works, LLC

ADVERTISING MANAGER
Paul Lillios
advertising@whitemtn-bmwclub.org

M
IC

H
A

E
L 

M
O

R
IN

Welcome to Fall!
by: David Thibodeau, WMC President

We’ve just had a most amazing summer 
fi lled with BMW-related events! The vis-
it to the Chuck Schwager Collection was 
a memorable opportunity to spend time 
with a most amazing auto enthusiast 
and a chance to appreciate not just our 
own marque, but how many other spe-
cial cars there really are out there. 

Our tour with the Pine Tree Chapter, of 
the Kancamagus, was a reminder of how 
beautiful the White Mountains can be, 
even in the dead of summer. 

We’ve also had a very special opportu-
nity to return to the White Mountains 
with our sister club, the BMW Classic 
Car Club and their members from 

around the country. I’m not sure what 
was the best part of the day - trying to 
stay ahead of the 35+ historic and special 
BMWs as they run up the Mount Wash-
ington Auto Road, or rally along the Jef-
ferson Notch (yes, in the gravel!!) 
-or just sitting on the porch of the Omni 
Mount Washington Hotel watching the 
cars roll by. 

And isn’t Bavarian Autosport’s Show and 
Shine always the best way to spend a Sun-
day morning with 500 of your friends?

As I write this, we have just fi nished a 
fi rst practice day at Club Motorsports, 
and wait with great anticipation our fi rst 
full weekend high performance driving 
event. More than ten years in the mak-
ing, we are so very fortunate to have this 
world-class facility right in our backyard. 
The Vermont Chapter and their annual 
OktoberFAST also now beckons, as does 
our upcoming Apples and Autumn tour of 
Contoocook.

Get out, grab some of this crisp fall 
weather - the best time of the year to en-
joy your Ultimate Driving Machine.
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DEC UPDATE | We Did It and It was Awesome!
by: Bruce Bergeron, DEC Chair

In September and October 
the White Mountain Chapter 
was privileged to be one of 
the fi rst organizations to 
tackle Club Motorsports 
and it lived up to all our ex-
pectations. The quality and 
care taken during the con-
struction is most impressive. 
Club Motorsports is located 
in Tamworth, New Hamp-
shire, and has been under 
development since 2003. The 
track is built into the side of 
a mountain with 250 feet of elevation be-
tween the top and bottom. The track takes 
two dramatic climbs up and down the 
mountain and has stunning views of the 
surrounding peaks and valleys. The course 
has 15 corners and covers 2.5 miles of fl ow-
ing asphalt. 

On September 25th, the WMC hosted its 
inaugural event at the track for HPDE in-
structors and advanced level students to 

learn the track and prepare for our largest 
High Performance Driving School taking 
place in October. The 57 participants found 
the smooth road course challenging and 
rewarding, favoring as much technical 
skills as out right horsepower, -a combina-
tion that will keep everyone happy for years 
to come.

Then on October 6th and 7th, the WMC 
hosted its fi rst ever Fall Foliage Spectacular 

HPDE, one of our largest 
HPDE schools in recent 
memory. With 130 instruc-
tors and students descend-
ing on Club Motorsports, it 
was also the largest event 
to date in the track’s young 
history. Orchestrating a 
huge event at a brand new 
track takes a small army, 
or more appropriately, the 
WMC Driving Events Com-
mittee. 

The DEC has volunteered hundreds of 
hours this year organizing and supporting 
a number of events and knew they were up 
to the challenge of taking on Club Motor-
sports. As chair of the DEC, I thank each of 
them for their time, energy, experience and 
eff orts. The smiles and satisfi ed looks of all 
who had the privilege of attending, were 
defi nitive proof of their success.

RECENT EVENT | The Impressive Collection of Chuck Schwager
text by: David Harrison, SEC Chair  |  photos by: Paul Michali, WMC Photographer 

In August the BMW CCA enjoyed a rare op-
portunity to visit the private car collection 
of Chuck Schwager. Early in the year one 
of our Social Event Committee members 
started the rumor of a stunning assort-
ment of both American and European 
cars tucked away in a “garage” right here 
in New Hampshire. Our interests quickly 
developed into a strategy of just how to get 
an invitation for a tour of this amazing pri-
vate collection. 

I give full credit to Andrew Bass for con-
tacting Chuck, who responded with a very 
welcoming invitation to share his passion 
and his array of very special automobiles. 

What a generous host he 
turned out to be! The thirty 
plus club members attending 
the event learned fi rsthand 
from Chuck, the histories 
of cars such as the 1958 
Porsche Speedster, the 
1962 Corvette, and the ul-
tra-rare 1956 Lister Jaguar. 
Extra time was of course 
devoted to two very special 

(and rare) BMWs Chuck cherishes, a 1981 
BMW M1 and a 1957 BMW 507 roadster. 
Either one alone could easily be the cen-
terpiece of any collection from Bavaria, 
and Chuck has both.

Although the assembled crowd was clearly 

impressed by the cars, we were most es-
pecially impressed by the man behind the 
cars. We only noticed one thing missing 
from Chuck’s impressive credentials. He 
was not a BMW CCA member! How could 
this be?! To remedy the omission, and in 
appreciation of his gracious hospitality, we 
gifted Chuck a membership in the club and 
presented him with his fi rst Roundel. He 
is a great addition to the club and we are 
grateful to have him.

Thank you again Chuck, and welcome 
aboard!

The grandeur that is Club Motorsports
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The gracious man behind the impressive cars:  
Chuck Schwager (center left)
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WMC Membership Update | Happy Driving!
by: Tom Giffen, WMC Membership Chair

Greetings to all members new and not! 
Summer has come to a close, but driving 
season still has plenty of life in it, and there 
are still events to go to and to share with 
other members. Please see the calendar for 
details, and join in the fun and camaraderie! 
Over the past months, membership num-
bers saw normal fl uctuation, settling at 661. 

We also enjoyed a great time at the Bav Auto 
Show & Shine, where a new member each 
from Maine and New Hampshire signed up 
on the spot, two certifi cates for membership 
were raffl  ed, and a number of applications 
were taken away to be completed later. 

Before closing,  I want to make an important 

note that nominations for upcoming offi  cer 
elections must be received by the end of the 
day, October 31st.  Send them to me at:  
t.giffen@comcast.net. 

Hope you had a great summer, and that you 
can participate with us this fall. 
Happy Driving!

IMPRESSIONS FROM THE WINDING ROAD | Common Sense Between November 1 & April 30
by: Walter McNally

November 1 and April 30, two seemingly 
random dates on the calendar unless you 
happen to live in Northern New England 
or any other snow bound state. This six 
month period of time represents the dates 
when most communities will ban over-
night on-street parking. This is supposedly 
the time when plows and salt/sand trucks 
will make our streets safe for travel. 

More importantly, to those of us who enjoy 
owning and driving analog, electronic free 
cars it also represents the period during 
which these vehicles should be safely 
tucked in the garage for a long winters nap. 
Of course it can be earlier or later depend-
ing upon one’s location. Mine usually start-
ed hibernating around Veterans Day but 
didn’t reappear until after April 30. Some 
years there is snow on the ground in May 
and unfortunately I have seen it snow in 
May. I generally wait until there have been 
two or three good solid rainstorms after 
the snow is gone before I venture out. That 
way all the left over sand/salt is washed 
away.

Sometimes though, the itch to get behind 
the wheel does get the better of me, usually 
in February. When there is a warm, sunny 
day and the snow in my driveway has melt-
ed, I’ll fi re it up and ease out of the garage 
and drive, but only to the end of my drive-
way of course! Once it’s all warmed up, 
back it goes for another ten weeks or so. 
Sort of like a ground hog day, for cars.

So how then does a person get around and 
carry on the activities of daily winter driv-
ing? Today there are endless options: SUVs, 
AWD, 4WD, front wheel drive, etc. Without 
naming names the list is almost endless. 

Back in the day, and I mean way back, there 
was really only one option – the beater. My 
father had other names for it, but this be-
ing a family publication, I’ll refrain.

So what qualifi es as a ‘beater’? Where I 
grew up vehicle inspections were a quite 
rigorous, once-a-year ordeal. The most crit-
ical beater requirement was that the ve-
hicle would not need to be inspected until 
spring, when it would no longer be needed. 
Generally something on its last legs was 
ideal because it need only last four or fi ve 
months. Beyond that there really wasn’t 
much, -headlights of course, windshield 
wipers that mostly worked, maybe even a 
defroster to clear frost off  the windshield. 

A person could easily spot one of these as 
there were usually pieces of cardboard over 
the windows held in place by the wind-
shield wipers which had been stopped mid 
cycle. A heater that worked was an incred-
ible luxury. Rust was never a drawback! 
Most had rust cracks, splits or holes in the 
drivers and/or the passenger foot wells. 
The solution was usually a piece of card-
board over the rusted out area so your feet 
didn’t fall through or slush come up and 

ruin your shoes. The exhaust system usual-
ly had cracks as well which meant driving 
with windows open!

Then there was the daily drama of the 
‘start’. You leave the house with your fi n-
gers crossed hoping it would start. The 
driver’s side door opened with an ear split-
ting shriek of metal. Open the choke, pump 
the gas pedal; no fuel injection in those 
days; and turn the key. It was usually a mir-
acle if it started on the fi rst try. If it didn’t 
start, pop the hood, take off  the air cleaner 
and spray starter fl uid directly into the car-
buretor and fi re it up. You hoped it would 
a) start and b) not start an engine fi re or 
blow the hood off  the car. If it started, close 
the hood, turn on the windshield wipers, 
and retreat to the house to let it warm up. 
Back then the wipers worked off  the en-
gine, not the electrical system so the only 
way to know if the car was still running 
was to leave them on. Finally in the spring, 
the car gets sold or more likely towed to a 
junkyard where good parts are sold and the 
rest is shredded and sold for scrap metal, 
-recycling before recycling was cool!

Ah good times! We’ve come a long way 
since then, I think. Back in those days some 
expertise and common sense was actually 
required in order to drive in slippery con-
ditions. Now with all the AWD, 4WD, ASC, 
traction control, etc., does anyone really 
know how to drive in the snow? If ever 
there is any question take a look at the cars 
off  the road in a storm. All these fancy giz-
mos can make a car go but they can’t make 
it disobey the laws of physics.

Happy Winter Driving!

A quintessential winter beater
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NOT-SO-RECENT EVENT | “Twenty Years Ago Today Sargent Pepper Taught the Band To Play”
by: Dan Guliano

It wasn’t twenty years ago TODAY,  it was 
twenty years ago this summer, (July 20th 
to 25th 1997 to be exact). It wasn’t Sargent 
Pepper, it was the White Mountain Chapter 
of the BMW CCA – and it wasn’t teaching 
the band to play, it was hosting what was 
arguably the best and most successful 
BMW CCA Oktoberfest before and since.

What would prompt one of the smallest 
chapters in the CCA to undertake such an 
event? Who were the maniacs responsible 
and how did they make it happen?

In the fall of 1995 a number of chapter 
members enjoyed a weekend at Waterville 
Valley. Among many were Chris Lordan, 
Dick Holden and yours truly. Chris and 
Dick were experienced leaders in the BMW 
CCA. Both held senior positions (including 
President) of the Boston Chapter and were 
the founders of the White Mountain Chap-
ter. During a moment of alcohol-induced 
speculation, one of those in attendance 
mentioned how Waterville Valley was idyl-
lically beautiful and would be an extraordi-
nary location for an Oktoberfest.

Thusly, the germ of an idea was born. Our 

hosts for the weekend were John and Tere-
sa Conroy, so we arranged a meeting with 
them and the individual who managed 
most of the housing in the Valley, Tor Brun-
vand. Larry Churchill, because of his expe-
rience in motorsports and with the NHIS 
(New Hampshire International Speedway) 

folks, was added to the White Mountain 
team. This group became the core of the 
O’Fest ’97 planning committee.

Throughout the fall and winter of 1995-
1996 the team met regularly to develop 
a proposal for presentation to the BMW 
CCA National Board. During this period we 
met a number of individuals and cajoled, 
seduced and/or browbeat them to join the 
effort. 

Among them were: Claire Moorehead, 
Manager of the Golden Eagle Hotel. Claire 
also managed the Waterville Valley-wide 
central reservation system. Alex Ray, of 
Common Man fame; Tom Smith, Water-
ville Valley’s Chief of Police/Public Safety;  
John Conroy, our primary contact with the 
Waterville Valley community, (who sadly 
passed away earlier this special anniversa-
ry year); Harmon Fischer from the BMW 
CCA board; Wynne Smith from the BMW 
CCA office; and the infamous Yale Rachlin, 
editor-in-chief of Roundel.

In August 1996, a formal proposal was pre-
sented to the BMW CCA Board at its meet-

IMPRESSIONS FROM THE WINDING ROAD | Tuscan Kitchen Concorso Italiano
by: Thomas Stoll

On Sunday August 20, a beautiful sun-
ny day, the Tuscan Kitchen in Salem, 
NH, held another one of their great 
Concorso Italiano car shows. It was an 
Italian car show and many BMWs and 
other brands attended as it was open 
to other makes. Among the Ferraris 
and Lamborghinis were some M3s, M4s, 
M5s, M6s. There was also a nice assort-
ment of Minis.

In addition to the cars, gelato, music and 
race cars, the Tuscan Market also beckoned 
with their delicious breads, meats and 

cheeses. We had a wonderful time 
sampling the delicacies and didn’t 
leave without some pastrami, Genoa 
salami and a Tirimisu or two. Some 
fresh made pasta also made it into the 
shopping bag. 

This was the fifth year of the popular event, 
and we are looking forward to next year.

Memorable anecdotes from O’fest ‘97 are plenty.   Here are some good ones...

•	 The spectacular Roundel cover, shot from 
inside a hot air balloon at dawn.

•	 Alex Ray, owner of the Common Man restau-
rants, setting up an outdoor kitchen and 
personally cooking breakfast at 6:00 AM 
for those folks headed to NHIS for driving 
events.

•	 The WMC’s introduction to a future Chapter 
member, Erik Wensberg.

•	 Scavenger hunters trampling the garden of 
a Valley resident. (We put a note under the 
door of every hotel room, asking everyone to 
skip that question).

•	 The Common Man team presenting a plat-
ed, sit-down dinner for 900 (!) at the event 
banquet.

•	 Zymöl staff washing and waxing more 
BMWs than they had ever seen in one place. 

•	 The BMW NA professional driver clocked at 
90+ mph on the 45 mph access road to Wa-
terville Valley. When the Chief of Police was 
given the opportunity to drive the driver’s 
race prepped M3, his response was “… I can 
see how that could happen …” and the cita-
tion was held in abeyance.

•	 More than 200 beautiful BMWs cars parked 
on the Concours d’Elegance field.

CONTINUES ON 11 ►
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ing during O’Fest ’96 in Washington, DC. 
Our proposal was accepted, with the admo-
nition “be careful what you wish for” from 
the Board. Immediately upon returning to 

New Hampshire, the event Co-Chairs (Dick 
Holden, Larry Churchill and myself) began 
pulling together the resources necessary to 
actually pull off  the event. 

Volunteers were impressed into service, 
including but not limited to: Mike Izor 
(Mini Cars), Gordon Arnold (RC cars), Dan 
Maynard (Tech Inspection), Ed Valpey (Safe-
ty School), Mike Cooney (Driver’s School), 
Joe Olympio (Gymkhana), Don Taylor (TSD 
Rally), Manny Brochu (Concours d’Ele-
gance) and Chris Lordan (Treasurer, Event 
Program and Trivia Contest). Additional 
assistance was requested of, and provided 

by, the Boston Chapter of the BMW CCA 
with the Autocross events. During the next 
months the team did the behind- the-
scenes work necessary to host a 
typical O’Fest. 

Until 1997, the average at-
tendance at an O’fest was 
400 to 500. As time went 
on and registrations for 
the event began to arrive, we saw some 
very surprising data. Registrations rapidly 
exceeded 500 individuals. Then 600, then 
700. Working with the Central Reservation 
System, we began to manage every avail-
able room in Waterville Valley. Increases in 
Registration generated increases in every 
area of O’Fest. Driving Events had more 
drivers than ever before. Social events 
more than doubled in size. 

By the start of O’Fest there were over 1,200 
registered attendees. Add to that the al-
most 200 vendors and support people and 

the total attendance at this event was 
almost 1,500!

That fantastic week 
in Waterville Valley, 
countless memories 
were made, and en-
during friendships 
forged. Even 20 years 
on, the club still owes a 
huge debt of gratitude 
to the event co-chairs, 
Larry Churchill and Dick 
Holden, (and Dan Guliano 

–ed.), and the event Trea-
surer Chris Lordan, and 
special thanks as well to 

everyone else involved in pulling together 
O’Fest 1997, - what many still consider to 
be the best and most successful BMW CCA 
Oktoberfest before and since. 

[ See the online version of this newsletter edtion 
to see excerpts from the Sept. 1997 edition of 
Roundel.  Thanks Dan for pulling this nice ret-
rospective together.  Would have been a shame 
to let this 20-year anniversary slip by without a 
“flash of the headlights”. – ed. ]

◄ CONTINUED FROM 10

RECENT EVENT | Bavarian Autosport’s Show & Shine 2017
text by: David Harrison, SEC Chair  |  photos by: Thomas Stoll

Bavarian Autosport of Ports-
mouth rolled out the red carpet 
for the BMW fan club once again 
this year. This year the annual 
event moved from October to 
September to hopefully catch bet-
ter weather for the show. The bet 
paid off  with a beautiful day that 
allowed even the fussiest of own-
ers to bring their pride and joy to 
share with all in attendance.

The non-competitive show pro-
moted fellowship with all factions 
of the BMW community. There 
were priceless classics like an 
M1, cars of the future like two (!) 

i8s, many passionately custom-
ized creations from across the 
age spectrum (owners as well as 
the cars!) and a hefty blend of 
countless everyday, but beauti-
ful, BMWs. License plates in the 
show parking lots (that wrapped 
around all four sides of the enor-
mous building), as well as down 
both sides of Constitution Ave., 
ranged from all over, including 
NY, RI, and even VA! Each and ev-
ery BMW in attendance added to 
the diversity of the amazing dis-
play of BMW passion & history.

The good natured crowd of many 
hundred participants & specta-
tors contributed generously to a 
charity raffl  e which is always well 
served at the show. Sponsors and 
vendors under a large tent show-

cased their latest wares and off ered 
discounts and free raffl  e items, as did 
the White Mountain Chapter, donat-
ing two complimentary memberships 
to the event charity raffl  e, as well as 
off ering some nice prizes to newly 
registering club members. Bavarian 
Autosport capped off  the event with 
its traditional no-charge bratwurst 
BBQ, complete with all the fi xings 
and complimentary Smuttynose beer. 
All the deliciousness was happily 
served up to the long line of attend-
ees by the Bav Auto staff .

Many thanks go out to Bavarian Auto-
sport, who once again hosted a stellar 
event, and invited the WMC to join the 
fun and set up an information table in 
the vendor tent. May the friendship we 
enjoy with Bav Auto continue for many 
more years.

scenes work necessary to host a 

the event began to arrive, we saw some 
very surprising data. Registrations rapidly 

the total attendance at this event was 

in Waterville Valley, 
countless memories 
were made, and en-
during friendships 
forged. Even 20 years 
on, the club still owes a 
huge debt of gratitude 
to the event co-chairs, 
Larry Churchill and Dick 
Holden, (

–ed.), and the event Trea-
surer Chris Lordan, and 
special thanks as well to 

everyone else involved in pulling together 
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BMW Classic CCA’s Pine State Rally 2017
by: Andrew and Cindy Wilson

Cindy, Vern, our 1973 2002Tii, and I partic-
ipated the BMW Classic CCA’s Pine State 
Rally 2017 which took place from Septem-
ber 8th to the 16th. The BMW Classic CCA 
is a separate club from the BMW CCA. It’s 
a special interest group for BMW mem-
bers who own the older cars from prewar 
to special interest modern BMWs like Z8s. 
This is the group we drove to Monterey 
with in August 2016.

Prepping Vern for the trip was fairly rou-
tine, check the oil, check belts & hoses, 
found the guibo was starting to fail, so it 
was replaced. After that he was ready for 
the tour.

On Friday, September 8th, we drove to 
Bedford, New Hampshire, to Vintage 
Sports and Restoration’s new location. 

There we met up with Mario & Linda 
Langsten and drove to the White Moun-
tain Resort. Despite being the closest par-
ticipants, we were among the last to arrive 
at the hotel and pick up our tour books, 
tour jackets and VSR pullovers. Then we 
checked into the hotel. Then we attended 
the meet and greet happy hour, then en-
joyed a delightful dinner with friends.

Saturday after the driver meeting, outlin-
ing the events of the day, we set off  on the 
scenic route to the BMW motorcycle col-
lection of Dave Percival. We spent a couple 
of hours talking with Dave and marveling 
at his amazing collection. He also has a 
few race cars, BMW 700s & 1969 2002Ti. 
Then we were off  to lunch at the Sunday 
River Grill.

CONTINUES ON 14 ►
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The next part of the drive was a run down 
to Tamworth, New Hampshire, to visit and 
drive the track at Club Motorsports. After 
signing a release, we drove up the access 
road for a view of the White Mountains and 
track. Then we drove down to the main 
paddock area where we filed onto the track 
for a number of laps. We all had a wonder-
ful time, some faster than others. I let three 
faster cars pass. Soon it was time to head 
back to the hotel for dinner. 

Sunday was another beautifully clear sunny 
day. The plan was to have a timed distance 
portion of the drive called a regularity. The 
object is to have an average speed over a 
fixed distance. The drive today was to the 
top of Mt. Washington, something I had 
never done before as all the other times 
we took the Cog Railway to the summit. 
The regularity section was at the base and 
some two miles long, then we sped up to 
the summit. Vern had no problems on the 
way up. Yet the way down was a different 
story, he burned oil something fierce. We 
made it down safely and it took several 
miles for the oil burning to stop.

We stopped at the magnificent Omni Hotel 
at the base of Mt. Washington for lunch, - a 
magnificent grand hotel. After lunch we 
had two more regularities. One, on a a well 
groomed gravel road, and another on a fa-
vorite road of mine, Bear Mountain Notch 
Road, which leads to the lower section of 
the Kancamagus. We completed both regu-
larities, gaining extra points for the gravel 
section. Then, it was back to the hotel to 
clean Vern for the next day. We ate dinner 
with friends in Conway.

Monday was a travel day. We were on our 
way to Camden Maine on back roads. Cindy 
and I took the opportunity to veer off the 
route and stop at home to take care of a 
few things. The tour was scheduled to stop 
for lunch in Wiscasset, so we had a little 
time. We easily caught up with the tour as 
they were having lunch. The next stop was 
the Pemaquid Lighthouse. For some reason 
everyone wanted to follow us, so we led the 
procession.

It was the first time I’d been there that it 
was sunny and clear. Dirk de Groen per-
suaded the volunteers to let us drive our 
cars on the grass to have our cars with the 

lighthouse in the background. We all had 
a few moments to take the pictures before 
the next cars rotated in. Everyone on the 
tour was able to do the photo op. We toured 
the lighthouse and museum and climbed 
on the rocks, it was a great time. 

Then we headed to Camden on back roads. 
We had a great spirited drive until we came 
up on a very slow Toyota whatchamacallit 
going 10 below the 45 limit and braking 
at every turn. our destination was the 
Whitehall Inn just outside Camden, - a 
truly delightful Inn with wonderful sitting 
areas, deep porches and walking distance 
to town. Dinner was an overabundance 
of food, with four courses plus desert. We 
were all stuffed.

On Tuesday, another delightfully perfect 
day, we headed to the Marshall Point Light-
house. Cindy and I had never been, so we 
let others lead the way as Cindy followed 
along in the tour book. We were among the 
first to arrive. We had a fun time taking 
pictures and climbing on the rocks. Heard 
a rumor this lighthouse was in Forrest 

◄ CONTINUED FROM 13

CONTINUES ON 15 ►

3

6

4

7 8

5



NORTHERN NEW ENGLAND NEWSLETTER |  2017.4

P I N E  T R E E  C H A P T E R  |  15

Gump. Then we were off to Owls Head 
Transportation Museum for lunch and a 
private guided tour.

After the Museum, we took a side trip to 
the Owls Head Lighthouse, as we had time 
before we were to meet at the Camden 
dock for a sunset cruise on the Schooner 
Appledore. What an amazing time we had. 
Cindy helped hoist a sail and we enjoyed 
a magnificent sunset as we sailed along. 
When we reached port, we all walked over 
to Sea Dog Brewing for a fantastic time.

Wednesday was a travel day from Camden 
to Bar Harbor, with stops at Mount Battie, 
just up the road from the Whitehall Inn, 
and the Penobscot Narrows Bridge and 
Observation Tower. We opted to skip Fort 
Knox. We found a great little restaurant 
in Bucksport with views of the bridge and 
Fort Knox. After lunch we finished the 
drive to the Bar Harbor Inn. We had reser-
vations for everyone, at Stewman’s Lobster 
Pound, a short walk from the hotel. We had 
fun with everyone enjoying a real sea water 
cooked lobster. I had chicken and Cindy 
had Pasta Primavera.

Thursday was yet another perfectly clear 
day. We had a regularity trial part way up 
Cadillac Mountain. We did the summit 
walking trail and enjoyed watching a pod 
of whales feeding in a cove. Luckily, we 
brought binoculars so we could see the 
whales pretty clearly. We were on the sum-
mit for about two hours. Then we made our 
way to the Seal Cove Auto Museum. With a 
stone road regularity that turned out to be 
a horribly washboarded road. Poor Vern’s 
hood was bouncing left and right as we 
stuttered along.

Seal Cove Auto Museum is mostly brass 
era and pre-WWII cars. Richard Payne III 
started collecting significant cars in the 
1950s and continued amassing an amazing 
collection of cars, parts and memorabilia, 
until he passed away in 2007. There was a 
significant auction in 2008 which raised 
funds to maintain the core collection 
for quite some time. Then we headed for 
lunch at a place called Sweet Peas. It was 
excellent and soon the BMW Tour Partic-
ipants had filled the place with laughter 
and cheer. After lunch, we headed back to 
the hotel to get ready for an entertaining 
and educational Lobster Boat Tour. We 

learned about lobstering, lobster anatomy 
and pulled a few traps. Every lobster was 
thrown back. Dinner was at Pascone’s Ris-
torante. The food was top notch. We were 
there for three hours!

Friday was a free day. We explored Aca-
dia’s rocky coast and climbed on the rocks. 
Walked almost all the way around Jordan 
Pond and everyone in our small tour group 
made it to lunch. Then we took a side trip 
to the south end of the island to the Bass 
Harbor Lighthouse, the iconic lighthouse 
on the rocks. We made it back to the hotel 
for the farewell dinner at the Bar Harbor 
Inn. Prizes were awarded for the regulari-
ties and gifts were given to the organizer. 
It had been a great week of friends, food 
and BMWs.

Saturday after breakfast, we all headed 
home. For us, it was only three hours. It 
was delightful to take the time to actually 
see the sights we usually drive past on the 
way to somewhere else.

◄ CONTINUED FROM 14
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1.	 Pemaquid Lighthouse

2.	 The White Hall Inn in Camden

3.	 Atop Mt. Washington

4.	 Dave Percival and his 2002Ti

5.	 Some (!) of Dave Percival’s Beemers

6.	 Cruising on the Appledore

7.	 The Omni Hotel Mt. Washington

8.	 Marshal Point Light

9.	 Bass Harbor Light in Acadia

10.	 Climbing to the Clouds on Mt. Washington

11.	 At Club Motorsports

12.	 Vern in Bucksport
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Brands you trust.

Genuine BMW

800.535.2002 | BavAuto.com

n Best price guarantee
n Free shipping most orders
n No sales tax
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CALENDAR
OCTOBER

Tuesday October 31th, 2017

WMC Election 
Nominations 

All nomina-
tions for 
upcoming 
officer 
elections 

must be 
received by the 

end of the day, October 31st.  
Send your nominations to the 
Membership Chair, Tom 
Giffen:  t.giffen@comcast.net 
Contact any board member if 
you have questions.
[WMC]

NOVEMBER

Wednesday November 15th , 2017 
6-8pm

Maine Indoor Karting

NOTE THE DATE CHANGE! 
Maine Indoor Karting, 23 
Washington Ave., Scarbor-
ough, ME. $45/person for 2 
races and 3rd race for top 
qualifiers. Dinner after at 
Famous Dave’s BBQ, 1 Cabela 
Blvd., Scarborough, ME. 
[PTC]

DECEMBER

Tuesday December 12th, 2017 
6:30pm - 8:00pm 

WMC Membership 
Meeting and Vote 

Meet the 
candidates 
and vote for 
chapter 
leadership. 

Enjoy a light 
dinner and 

drinks - and help us plan next 
year! Join us at Murphy’s Tap 
Room & Carriage House, 
Bedford, NH.  
COST: Free for members, 
RSVP
[WMC]

JANUARY

Monday January 1st, 2018 
5:00pm

NNE Newsletter  
submissions deadline
All content to be considered 
for inclusion in the 2018.1 
winter edition of this newslet-
ter must be received by each 
chapter’s respective Copy 
Collection Editor. See the back 
page for details. 

[NNE]

DATES, TIMES & DETAILS SUBJECT TO CHANGE 
To register, to RSVP or for the most current information,  

see the website of the chapter listed at the end of each posting.

Accolades to the White Mountain Chapter
by: Lou Ann Shirk, BMW CCA North Atlantic RVP

On the second week of September, the BMW Classic CCA group 
from 16 states plus Germany converged on New Hampshire and 
Maine for the week-long, 650 mile, Pine Tree State Rally that start-
ed in North Conway and ended in Bar Harbor, Maine. We thor-
oughly enjoyed meandering through the twisty roads and visiting 
the quaint New England towns. I must say, I was a little intimidat-
ed by the thought of driving our Tii through the timed regularities 
especially the unpaved portions. It all worked out though and we 
even came home as winners in our class. 

I can’t thank the White Mountain Chapter members enough for 
volunteering their time to assist us with the timed regularities. 
As soon as I mentioned to David Thibodeau that the Classic Club 

was coming to your area to do a rally, he took charge and made ar-
rangements for us to visit Club Motorsports in Tamworth. Every-
one is still raving about the opportunity to drive our classic cars 
at a slightly spirited pace at this amazing track. Thank you also to 
Mario and Chris Langston for allowing us to stage our cars at their 
new shop in Bedford and for the VSR1 swag. Your support of our 
event has greatly enhanced our memories of this great week.

On the porch of the Mt. Washington (L-R) Peter McDonough, WMC; David 
Thibodeau, WMC President; Lou Ann Shirk, BMW CCA North Atlantic RVP; 
Vic Waryas, WMC; and Ray Boutin, WMC 



NORTHERN NEW ENGLAND NEWSLETTER |  2017.4

N O R T H E R N  N E W  E N G L A N D  A R E A  |  18

ITEMS FOR SALE

Winter Trunk Sand
Standard grade, 60 pounds of 
dead-weight sand packaged in 
heavy gauge plastic - no leaks.  
Ideal for adding extra weight 
over drive axle of rear wheel 
drive cars, improving traction 
in slick winter conditions.  Fits 
compactly in trunk.  In case of 
emergency, tube can be split 
open and used for traction 
sand.  Price:  FREE!  Located in 
Newington, NH. Could deliver 
to a WMC members meeting.  
Call/text Martin Callahan 
603.493.1703. 

DIY Oil Change Pans 

Two pans (9qt, 12qt), standard 
grade, black plastic, no leaks, 
clean exteriors, drained, miss-
ing no caps or plugs.  Price:  
FREE!  Located in Newington, 
NH. Could deliver to a WMC 
meeting.  Call/text Martin 
Callahan 603.493.1703. 

Heavy Duty Wash 
Hose
Nice car washing hose, approx. 
(~50 ft.), commercial grade.  
Great condition, no leaks or re-
pairs.  Kink resistant and very 
pliable (in warmer weather).  
Includes nozzle.  Price:  FREE!  
Located in Newington, NH. 
Could deliver to a WMC meet-
ing.  Call/text Martin Callahan 
603.493.1703. 

Used Motor Oil for  
Shop Furnace Fuel 
Approx. 30 qts., Mobil 1 motor 
oil.  Used but “uncontami-
nated”.  Ideal for burning in 
compatible shop furnace heat-
ers.  Price:  FREE!  Located in 
Newington, NH. Could deliver 
to a WMC meeting.  Call/text 
Martin Callahan 603.493.1703.

CLASSIFIEDS AVAILABILITY & DETAILS SUBJECT TO CHANGE 
Contact each advertiser as posted for current information.

Erik Wensberg – Friend of the Club
by: Lou Ann Shirk, BMW CCA North Atlantic RVP

I am pleased to announce the latest 
BMW CCA Friend of the Club Award win-
ner: White Mountain Chapter member, 
Erik Wensberg. Erik was presented this 
well-deserved award during the Lime 
Rock IMSA Race in July at the BMW CCA 
Hospitality Tent with over 150 BMW CCA 
members in attendance. 

We all know Erik is a great speaker and I 
personally could listen to him for hours, 
but here is my turn to talk about Erik. Erik 
held the position of BMW NA M-Brand 
manager for many years. Any of you who 
possess E36 M3 have Erik to thank. He 
successfully convinced BMW AG to pro-
duce a U.S. version. 

He also was very instrumental in securing 
many BMW race cars that we get to drool 
over on display at various events, and I 
believe some of them are on exhibit now 
at the BMW CCA Foundation in Greer, 
SC. His list of accomplishments that were 
directly supported the members of the 
BMW CCA is very long.

 Throughout the history of the BMW CCA, 
outstanding individuals, have supported 
the Club in many ways, and it’s appropri-
ate that their extraordinary passion, en-
thusiasm and commitment be recognized. 
The BMW CCA officially recognizes and 
honors individual Club members for out-
standing achievements and exceptional 
dedication through the Recognition Pro-
gram created two years ago. 

It is impossible to fully define the accom-
plishments of members who deserve the 

club’s highest national tribute, but in 
general, the nomination requirements 
include: 

Demonstration of outstanding enthusiasm. 

Passion, and dedication to the Club.  

Investment of time, talent and energy in the Club. 

Demonstration of continual effort to  

 improve and enhance the Club experience. 

I truly believe Erik fits this model very 
well. There are other folks that feel the 
same way. This is what David Thibodeau, 
President of the White Mountain Chap-
ter, had to say about Erik: “Erik has been 
the very best ambassador that the BMW 
brand has ever had. A true gentleman and 
competitor, he carries with him countless 
interesting, sometimes shocking, and 
best of all funny stories of the early days 
of BMW M Division. We are so very lucky 
to count him among our colleagues in 
the White Mountain Chapter for so many 
years.”

Congratulations Erik, BMW CCA Friend of 
the Club Award winner!

(L-R) Erik Wensberg, Lou Ann Shirk and former 
BMW NA M Brands manager Larry Koch.

POSTING  CLASSIFIEDS
Club members can submit (non-
commercial) ads at no cost.  Submissions 
are subject to approval by the each 
chapter’s board which reserves the right 
of refusal. 

To submit an ad, send all ad information 
and photos as desired to your chapter’s 
Copy Collection Editor, or, via the White 
Mountain Chapter’s website if you are a 
WMC member. 

Publication is subject to approval and 
space availability with priority given 
to new ads. Continuing ads must be 
resubmitted for each newsletter edition 
with the exception of ads listed on the 
WMC website which are automatically 
downloaded for newsletter inclusion.

Ad submitters bear sole responsibility for 
the accuracy of all their ad content; no 
chapter of the BMW CCA can guarantee, 
in any manner whatsoever, items listed in 
the classifieds. Ads do not constitute or 
imply any endorsement by the CCA or any 
of its chapters.
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3D Your independent service facility since 1988

AUTO WORKS, inc.

specia l iz ing  i n 

q u a l i t y  s e r v i c e

BMW & MINI

road or track, vintage or new
always ready to meet your automotive needs

many years of solid experience
always up-to-date technical training 

 latest in diagnostics equipment

proud members of:

603.882.3400 — www.3dautoworks.com
One Industrial Drive — Route 111 — Hudson, NH 03051

• pre-purchase inspection • routine maintenance •
• major service & repair • performance upgrades •

• alignment services • detail services • 
• pre-track inspection • racecar preparation •
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The NNE Newsletter is a publication of the Northern New England Area of the BMW CCA, Inc. (“the 
club”). Its contents remain the property of the club. All information furnished herein is provided by 
the club and its members, for club members only. The club assumes no liability for any information 
contained herein. The ideas, opinions and suggestions expressed in this newsletter are those of the 
authors and no authentication is implied. Unless otherwise noted, none of the information in this 
newsletter is “factory approved”. Modifi cations within the warranty period of your BMW may void the 
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it is given to the author and the club, unless otherwise noted. This edition of The NNE Newsletter was 
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The NNE Newsletter...
- the quarterly newsletter of the Northern New England Area of the BMW Car Club of 
America. Club members are encouraged to submit BMW and/or club related articles 
and photos for publication consideration.  No submission is too short, but long 
features welcome as well.  All submissions must be digital, and all images at their 
highest available resolution. Share your passion, submit something today!

Send all submissions or questions to the Copy Collection Editor of your chapter:

Green Mountain Chapter:
Chris Achilles | yellowgti@hotmail.com

White Mountain Chapter:
Peter McDonough | editor@whitemtn-bmwclub.org 

Pine Tree Chapter:
Andrew Wilson | brunswickfarm@gmail.com

Advertise in the NNE Newsletter
Contact any chapter board member for more information about advertising.

Green Mountain Chapter:
www.bmwcca.org/chapter/green-mountain-chapter

White Mountain Chapter:
www.bmwcca.org/chapter/white-mountain-chapter

Pine Tree Chapter:
www.bmwcca.org/chapter/pine-tree-chapter

Submission Deadlines

• January 1st  |  winter

• April 1st  |  spring

• July 1st  |  summer

• October 1st  |  fall

of America
BMW Car Club

VINTAGE SPORTS & 
RESTORATION

SERVICE SPECIALISTS

• Routine Service 
• Inspection I, Inspection II
• Computer Diagnostics
• Autologic, GT-1, ISTA

•  BMW Factory Trained  
Technicians

• Free Loaner Cars
• After Hours Drop-Off

ROUTINE SERVICE                RESTORATION               CARS FOR SALE

www.VSR1.com
603.228.2888
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O’Fest 1997 in Roundel, September 1997
by: Martin Callahan, NNE Newsletter Production Editor

The following 33 pages are a recap of O’Fest 1997 as it was pre-
sented in the September 1997 edition of Roundel. 

Digital copies of the article were not readily available, which re-
quired I manually scan my paper copy.  File size constraints, as 
dictated by the current WMC website, necessitated that the reso-
lution be pretty low.  Nevertheless, even if not perfect, the result 
ended up quite legible.  To get the file size down, the standard res-
olution pdf of the newsletter needed to be in black & white; view 
the the “hi-resolution” version of the newsletter to see it in color.   

I trust it’ll bring back some fond memories to those of us who 
were around back then.  

Thanks again to Dan Guliano for not only playing an instrumental 
role in organizing O’Fest ‘97, but also for coming up with the idea  
for this 20th Anniversary Retrospective. 

ktoberfest 97
WATERVILLE VALLEY, NH




































































